WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 18TH MARCH 2013 AT 7:30PM IN WICKHAM MARKET VILLAGE HALL, COMMITTEE ROOM
Present:
Cllr Colin Tucker (Chairman)



Cllr Alan Biddle


Cllr Jill Evans


Cllr Brian Nobbs


Cllr Robin Cooke




Cllr Val Pizzey


Cllr Michael Roseveare

   











In attendance: Joanne Jones – Parish Clerk. County Cllr Michael Bond and District Cllr Bryan Hall.  There were 3 members of the public present.

Welcome by the Chairman        


   
       Open Public Session


       No questions were asked.

1. Apologies
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Frances Etheridge, Cllr Graham Jones, Cllr John Ridd, Cllr Pete Stone and Cllr Edna Salmon.
The Chairman advised that he had been informed that Cllr Frances Etheridge was considering 
resigning from the Parish Council and confirmed that he had also received a letter of resignation from Cllr Jill Evans.  On behalf of the Parish Council the Chairman thanked Cllr 
Evans for all her hard work carried out whilst serving as a Parish Councillor.

The Chairman reported that due to work commitments he would not be standing for the position of Chairman or Vice Chairman at the Annual Meeting of the Council. 
2. To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
There were none. 
      2.1. To Consider any Dispensations
There were none.
3.   To Approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 21st January 

      2013
The draft minutes of the meeting held on Monday 21st January 2013 had been circulated to all Councillors prior the meeting and subject to minor amendments were Proposed for Approval  by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Cooke.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.

4.   To receive a report from County Councillor Michael Bond
      County Cllr Bond's report had been circulated to all Councillors with e-mail prior to the

meeting.  Cllr Bond reported on the latest stage concerning St Audry’s House in Melton.  He confirmed that both SCC and SCDC would be having a 0% increase for 2013/14 and reported that he had received correspondence from the Assistant Director (Highways & Transport) to confirm that they will be making representations to EDF Energy that the use of the B1078 be proscribed in the contracts between EDF and their long distance suppliers in respect of the proposed Sizewell C.  County Cllr Bond advised that he had been contacted by a local resident who had raised concerns regarding the width of the road from Market Hill to the Co-op.  He confirmed that he had liaised with David Chenery, SCC regarding this matter and asked the Parish Council for their views.  The Chairman confirmed that the Parish Council had discussed this matter previously and the view was that the solution should lie with the drivers themselves exercising goodwill and patience.  Cllr Evans suggested that the Parish Council should request that SCC paint hashed lines to emphasise the narrowness of this stretch of road. 

      To receive a report from County Councillor Michael Bond cont…

District Cllr Hall raised concerns regarding pedestrian’s safety in this area and suggested that a pedestrian crossing could be beneficial.  The Chairman suggested that the Clerk should contact SCC and request that a pedestrian crossing is implemented on this stretch of road by the War Memorial.  The Chairman thanked County Cllr Bond for his report.

      To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Bryan Hall
District Cllr Hall's report had been circulated to all Councillors with e-mail prior to the meeting. 
District Cllr Hall reported that SCDC had voted by a small majority to reduce the number of District Councillors from 55 to 43 as from May 2015.  He gave details regarding the recent Housing Scrutiny meetings and confirmed that he had requested a list of the social housing applicants for Wickham Market.  He advised that the Flagship Housing Chief Executive had reported that they would be reviewing the Deben Court redevelopment plans shortly and confirmed that Flagship Housing were now providing an open surgery every Tuesday at the Community Rooms (Resource Centre) from 9:30-12:00noon. (Mr Mel Mayhew in attendance).
      District Cllr Hall advised that he hoped that the Hopkins Homes Planning Application would be   

      considered by the North Sub-Committee at their meeting in April 2013.  He stated that he was 

      very pleased that the Parish Plan Open Meeting was well supported and suggested that a Town 

      Team should also be formed in order to assist in regenerating the Market Hill area to which he
      asked for Parish Council representatives.  It was agreed that Cllrs Salmon, Tucker and the Clerk  

      would try to attend Town Team meetings on behalf of the Parish Council.  Cllr Biddle raised 
      concerns regarding the Parish Plan Steering Group and the proposed Town Team running at the 

      same time.  Cllr Evans gave further details regarding this matter and it was agreed that the Town 

      Team would report back to the Parish Plan Steering Group and the Parish Council regarding 

      their progress.  District Cllr Hall thanked County Cllr Bond for his support shown to Wickham 

      Market through his Locality Budget and offered congratulations to John Hoe and Valerie 
      Follows who have been nominated for a High Sheriff Award for the volunteer work in which 
      they carry out.  The Chairman thanked District Cllr Hall for his report. 

5.   Matters arising from the previous minutes which do not appear elsewhere on the agenda
      5.1. Parish Council Co-option 
      Mr Brian Wright volunteered to stand for Co-option.  Mr Wright gave a brief explanation as to 
      why he would like to become a Parish Councillor.  The Chairman thanked Mr Wright for 

      volunteering his services and asked Mr Wright to leave the room whilst Council members 

      discussed this matter.  There was a vote and it was Unanimously Resolved that Mr Wright 

      should be co-opted.  Mr Wright was duly Co-opted.  Cllr Biddle suggested that in light of the 

      forthcoming vacancies that the Parish Council may wish to consider reducing the number of 
      Councillors from 13 to 11.  The Chairman asked the Clerk to carry out some research regarding 

      this matter in order for this to be discussed at the Annual Meeting of the Council in May 2013.
      5.2. Repairs to Bus Shelter Roof 
      Further to the last meeting the Chairman confirmed that Cllr Stone had obtained a quote from  

      Anglia Fibreglass for the repairs needed to which he gave details.  There was a brief discussion 
      and it was felt that the existing bus shelter encouraged groups to congregate therefore causing 

      problems with litter and anti-social behaviour.  Councillors suggested that a more simplistic 
      modern bus shelter could be more suitable.  The Chairman asked the Clerk to look into 

      obtaining quotes for more simplistic shelters and also liaise with SCDC in order to ask what sort 
      of bus shelter would be appropriate to be erected as Wickham Market was part of a 
      Conservation Area.  The Chairman also stated that this matter could be considered at the Annual 
      Parish Meeting in order to obtain Parishioners views.

      5.3. Any other matters arising
      There were none. 
6.   Finance and Legal Matters
      6.1. Bi- monthly accounts – January/February 2013
      These had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting. Approval was Proposed by 

      Cllr Pizzey, Seconded by Cllr Biddle. All in Favour.

      6.2. Review of the Parish Council’s Risk Assessment
      This document had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  The Clerk gave

      further details regarding the Risk Assessment and confirmed that it would be updated for 

      2013/14.  Approval for the Annual review was Proposed by Cllr Cooke, Seconded by Cllr 

      Evans.  All in Favour. 
      6.3. Review of the Effectiveness of the Internal Audit 
      The Annual review was carried out and Approval was Proposed by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by 

      Cllr Roseveare.  All in Favour. 
      6.4. Review of the Internal Financial Control System 
      The Annual review was carried out and Approval was Proposed by Cllr Pizzey, Seconded by 

      Cllr Biddle. All in Favour. 
      6.5. Review of the Asset Register 
      The Annual review was carried out and Approval was Proposed by Cllr Cooke, Seconded by 

      Cllr Biddle. All in Favour. 
      6.6. To Approve and Adopt a Committee’s Scheme and Terms of Reference
      This document had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting and the Chairman 
      suggested that the following Committees should be implemented:- Environment & Leisure, 
      Finance & General Purpose and Planning.  Cllr Biddle suggested some minor changes to the 
      Terms of Reference document to which the Clerk confirmed she would be happy to implement.  

      It was Resolved that these Committees would be Adopted and that non-Council members could 

      only be co-opted onto the Environment & Leisure Committee.  It was also Agreed that any non-

      Council members would not have voting rights, although the Chairman confirmed that if this 
      matter required further consideration that this could be discussed at a future meeting.

7.   Police Matters – Report given by John Hoe
      The Chairman closed the meeting in order to receive a police report from Mr John Hoe.  A 
      report was given by John Hoe which confirmed there had been 5 reported crimes since the last  

      meeting on 21st January 2013.  He also gave details regarding the Community Speed Watch 
      scheme and reported that Suffolk Constabulary were encouraging Town/Parish Councils to 
      consider implementing this scheme.  The Chairman thanked John Hoe for the report and 
      advised that this matter had been raised when this scheme has first been introduced and 

      confirmed that the Parish Council did not wish to enter into this scheme.  The Chairman 

      reconvened the meeting.  
8.   Parish Plan – Update on Open Public Meeting and next steps

      The Chairman confirmed that the open public meeting had been extremely well supported and 

      as a result of this the Clerk had completed an issues register from the feedback provided at the  

      meeting to which he confirmed was available for viewing within the Resource Centre and on the 

      Parish Council’s website.  He advised that Parishioners had kindly volunteered to form a 

      Steering Group to which the Clerk confirmed she was in the process of scheduling the first 

      meeting to take place.  The Chairman reported that a member of the public had suggested that 

      photographs of all Parish Councillors should be made available on the Parish Council’s website 
      and therefore it was Agreed that the Clerk would carry out this task prior to the Annual Meeting 
      of the Council in May. 
9.   Planning Matters (see separate appendix)

      The Chairman advised that a further application providing details of revised/additional plans for 

      The Hopkins Homes development had been received to which he reported that the Planning 

      Committee had since considered and confirmed that they had No Objections to the proposals.
10. Allotment Matters 

      10.1. To consider carrying out repairs to damaged fencing at Simons Cross Allotments

      The Clerk gave details regarding the works required and it was Resolved that £100.00 would be 
      allocated in order to provide replacement rabbit fencing and new Laurel plants.  Cllr Nobbs 
      volunteered his services in order to assist in carrying out the necessary repairs. 
11. Cemetery Matters
      There were none.

12. Environmental Matters/Car Parks/Highways/Sports & Leisure 

      12.1. Response from Cllr Andrew Nunn, SCDC – Car parking charges on Market Hill
      The Chairman gave details regarding Cllr Nunn’s response and advised that he had recently had 
      an informal conversation with Cllr Nunn to which he gave details.  He confirmed that he did not
      feel that the charges would be removed by SCDC but suggested the way forward could be to 
      request alternative options such as free parking on a Saturday afternoon and/or reduced charges 

      after 3:00pm.  There was a brief discussion and it was agreed that a further letter should be sent 
      in order to request the consideration of more flexibility within the car park on Market Hill.  Cllr 
      Roseveare raised concerns that due to the current charges that motorists were parking elsewhere 
      and therefore causing damage to verges within the village.  District Cllr Bryan Hall provided 
      further details regarding the current charges and Cllr Biddle stated that he felt that the parking 
      charges were only a small part of the issues concerning the Market Hill.  It was Resolved that 
      the Clerk and the Chairman would compile a letter to Cllr Nunn in order to request that further 
      flexibility is to be considered. 
      12.2. Condition of Village Hall Recycling Area 

      The Clerk confirmed that she had received a complaint from Suffolk Coastal Services regarding 

      flooding in this area.  The Chairman and Cllr Biddle provided further details regarding this 
      matter and advised that the drain in this area was in need of repair.  It was Resolved that the 
      Clerk would contact Dyno-rod in order to obtain a quote for the repairs needed and it was also 
      suggested that as the Recycling Area was owned by Suffolk Coastal Services that they should 
      also be asked to contribute to any costs.  There was a brief discussion regarding alternative sites 
      for the recycling area but it was agreed that the present location was convenient for residents. 

      12.3. Flooding on Mill Lane 
      Cllr Roseveare reported that the verge outside 2a Mill Lane had been damaged due to parking 

      and was therefore causing flooding problems.  It was agreed that the Clerk would report this 

      matter to Suffolk County Highways and request that they carry out a check on the gully.  It was 

      also suggested that a restriction such as a kerb in this area could be implemented in order to 
      prevent any future damage caused by parking.
13. Correspondence

      13.1. Modifications to the Core Strategy
      It was agreed that the Parish Council had No Objections to the proposals.
      13.2. To consider correspondence received from Mr Rob Rose (Treasurer, Village Hall 
      Management Committee)

      The Chairman gave details regarding correspondence received from Mr Rob Rose regarding 
      parking issues within the Village Hall car park.  He confirmed that Mr Rose had raised concerns 
      regarding the fact that the Co-op were encouraging their staff to park within this car park.  It  

      was felt by Councillors that the Village Hall car park was more accessible than the Co-op car 

      park.  The Chairman gave details regarding Rob Rose’s comments concerning the strip of land 
      between the bowling green and the new terrace of houses in which he was suggesting could be 
      reinforced with grass matting to accommodate additional parking facilities.  It was agreed that 
      the Clerk would write to the Co-op in order to request that their staff were not encouraged to 

      park within the Village Hall car park.
      13.3. Other correspondence  

      The Clerk gave details regarding the grass cutting quote that had been received from Eastern 

      Facilities Management Solutions for the playing field.
      The Clerk advised that she had received correspondence from SCDC for the Village of the Year 
      competition to which she confirmed she would be completing in order to enter Wickham 
      Market.
14. Open Public Session

      A member of the public requested that the Minutes of previous meetings were put onto the   

      website.

      A member of the public pointed out that the Bowling season due to start and therefore the 

      Parish Council/Village Hall Management Committee needed to take this into consideration 
      before considering carrying out any works to provide additional car parking facilities within this 
      area.
      District Cllr Hall reported that it had been agreed that the Wickham Market Family Carers could 

      carry out some works to the Village Hall Committee Room.  The Chairman asked the Clerk to 

      liaise with Margaret Holland (Chairman, VHMC) regarding this matter.
      Finally the Chairman reminded Councillors that the Annual Parish Meeting would be held on 

      Monday 15th April 2013.
The Chairman thanked the members of the public for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 9:15pm

***************************************

The Annual Parish Meeting will be held on Monday 15th April 2013 at 7:30pm in Wickham Market Village Hall
*****************************************

The Annual meeting of Wickham Market Parish Council will be held on Monday 20th May 2013 at 7:30pm in Wickham Market Village Hall, Committee Room

Signed:………………………………………… 


Dated:…………………………

PLANNING APPENDIX 

9.1 Applications considered since the last meeting:-

Application No: C13/0251 - Land adjacent sewage works, Waterworks Lane (track), Wickham Market - Use of premises as wood yard and for the storage in connection with the nearby orchard campsite, involving removal of existing building and erection of replacement building.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to the application, in principle, but recommended that a condition should be implemented in order to restrict car parking within the area outlined in red within the site plan.  Clarification was also requested regarding the occupancy of the sited caravan.  No decision has been made by SCDC.

Application No: C13/0112 – 210, 212, 216A and land surrounding, High St, Wickham Market - Erection of 6 dwellings including varying details of works approved under Planning Permission Ref: C11/0097 – The Planning Committee recommended that 3 of the proposed properties should be for affordable housing in line with Policy SP27 of the LDF Core Strategy.  No decision has been made by SCDC.

Application No: C12/2509 – 210, 212, 216A and land surrounding , High St, Wickham Market - Erection of new 4 bedroom dwelling with garage replacing the details approved for plot 2 under consent ref: C11/0097 – The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  This application has been Granted by SCDC with 10 Conditions.

9.2 Update on existing applications since the last meeting:–

Application No: C12/2124 – Part Side Garden, 30 King Edward Ave, Wickham Market – Proposed new dwelling in side garden.  The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Application No: C12/2123 – Land South of Featherbroom Gardens, High St, Wickham Market – Erection of residential development of the site to provide 65 dwellings with associated car parking, open space, landscaping and new access arrangements.  This application was considered by the Parish Council at an Extraordinary Council meeting held on 30th October 2012 – The Parish Council recommended Approval for this application, subjects to matters for consideration.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.

Application No: C12/0853 - Parma Industries, 123 High Street, Wickham Market. IP13 0RD – Erection of 11 residential dwellings. (Existing buildings to be removed) (Revised scheme).  The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the grounds that they felt that the properties fronting the High Street were still too high and therefore this proposal would create overshadowing of the properties on the other side of the road leading to a loss of natural light and suggested that these properties should be moved further back from the road.  This application has been Granted with 17 Conditions.

Application No: C10/3239 - Former RAF Bentwaters, Bentwaters Park, Rendlesham – Change of use of buildings and land and moving a section of fence.  The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the grounds of increased HGV and vehicular traffic through the village).  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
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